MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING  

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, JUNE 17, 2014 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the June 17, 2014 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin, Vice Chair; Edward Mead, Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Benjamin Gettinger, Chairman
NOT PRESENT:  Terrence Copelan and Jim Quish

STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Emmeline Harrigan, Assistant City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board  Clerk.
C.
PUBLIC HEARING - CLOSES BY JULY 22, 2014; EXPIRES ON 9/25/2014
 1.
200 HIGH STREET (ZONE MCDD) –  Petition of Milone and MacBroom for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval for the installation of a Synthetic Turf Field at Lauralton High School, on Map 54, Block 323, Parcel 7, of which Lauralton Hall, Inc. is the owner.

Dan Kroeber, PE, Milone & MacBroom, 99 Realty Drive, Cheshire, CT representing the applicant, Lauralton Hall.   Also present:  Kevin Fuselier, Landscape Architect , Milone and MacBroon, and  Vincent Vigliotti,  the CFO of Lauralton Hall.
Lauralton Hall, located at 200 High Street, is located in the MCDD zone which allows private non-profit schools as a permitted use.  No construction of buildings is being proposed.  The proposed fences are not considered structures.  The property consists of 25 acres.  The setbacks in the zone are all being met in accordance with the zoning regulations.  The total impervious coverage is 25%, where 75% is allowed.
Kevin Fuselier, Landscape Architect, Milone & MacBroom, described the existing conditions of the site as well as the site plan.  The portion of the campus is to the east of the access road.  It is currently an existing grass field.  He described the field and surrounding that is being used by the school for athletic practice.
Proposing  for construction is an approximate 108,000 SF synthetic turf field.  Will be artificial 2-1/4” inch pile height grass blade filled with sand and rubber infill.    The field will be permanently striped for three sports; soccer, field hockey and girls’ Lacrosse.  Surrounding the field  a non-traditional running track is being proposed.  Presently they run on the parking lot and driveways.  This will give them a rubberized surface that they can practice on.  Surrounding that will be a 4-foot high chain link fence; black vinyl coated.  Outside that on three sides of the field will be a five foot wide bituminous sidewalk. 
To the west there will be a non-traditional spectator seating area which will be tiered into the stone veneer concrete block wall, 18” in height, with brick paver walkways between, designed for 500 capacity students. 

The only other improvement being proposed is a new concrete sidewalk connection back to the school so students do not have to cross over the driveway.  A bituminous access road down to the lower portion of field, primarily for maintenance access but also when there is a game, to keep the athletes separate from the spectators.  There will be another smaller paved access drive for emergency vehicles to park during athletic events.  

The proposed new scoreboard will be16’feet in height similar to that already in use, which will be directed back toward the spectator area.  No additional lighting is being proposed for this project or a public address system.

Mr. Kroeber:  Explained the grading on the site and the material that will be used.  Sewer and drainage presently exists underneath the site.  Detailed proposed utility plan which will reroute the sewer and the drainage.  There is a perception that water drains off the turf but that is not the case.  The water goes down through the field into a perforated drainage system.  No increased runoff on the field.
He referred to Staff Comments and addressed any comments that were made by a City department.
Mr. Sulkis:  Commented this is a nice facility.   He asked for more information about non-school use of the field.
Mr. Moore:  Why was the Health Department not notified for their approval since this is a synthetic turf.
Mr. Fuselier:  This is a universal fabric that is being used.  It is a typical system that is being installed right now and has been for the past 15 years. It is a polyethylene extruded fiber, plastic grass blade fiber on a woven mesh backing of a few layers.  Composition will be crumb rubber, a recycled tire rubber.  Specification will be from a clean North American source.  All manufacturers are using this fabric for this system for all levels of sports competition.  The City has replaced other school facility systems with this traditional system.
Mr. Nichol:  Is there a wet area on the field now?  What is the field being used for now?

Mr. Fuselier:  The field is being used for intermural activities or practice.  It is not as level as an athletic field should be.  He described the drainage for the fields.
Mr. Nichol:  Where have they installed this type of field in Connecticut?  

Mr. Fuselier:  Named many schools and universities that have installed this type of field.
Ms. Cervin:  Seating for 500 spectators.  Parking spaces?  Any simultaneous games taking place at one time?

Mr. Fuselier:  235 parking spaces.  School said parking has never been maxed out, even during graduation.  Statement of Use indicates no parking will take place outside the school.

There are facilities for two simultaneous activities.  

Mr. Mead:  Asked about arrangements between the school and use by outside facilities.

Mr. Fuselier:  That type of thing is between the City and the school.  Definitely a possibility.
Mr. Kroeber:  Hoping to start work in July.

Ms. Cervin:  Commented on the trees that will be taken down.  There are no plans to replant trees in their place.

Chairman Gettinger:  Announced the procedure for the public to speak.  Asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application.
Richard N. Platt, Jr., 132 Platt Lane.  In favor of LH and has an excellent athletic program.  Has an historic preservationist has one reason to oppose it.  Taking out some historic turf and replacing it with artificial synthetic stuff. 
Asked the question:  Why is Lauralton Hall zoned MCDD?

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone was against the application

Cynthia DeLuca, 222 High Street.  Not for or against it.  Lauralton Hall is against her back yard.  Has some questions as to what side of Lauralton Hall the construction will take place on.  Neighbors are concerned where the new field is going to go and would the runoff go onto the adjoining properties.  Make sure there are no night games.  Neighbors did not know anything about it..
Mr. Fuselier:  Going on the eastern side and will be lower than the present field.   Runoff will be contained on the field.  Runoff will not be an issue.  No lights and no night games.

Rebuttal:
The location of the field was pointed out to Ms. DeLuca on the site plan, indicating no runoff would be taking place near her property or would be affecting other neighboring properties.
Ms. Cervin:  Asked about use by other parties using the school.

Mr. Kroeber:  Never knew the City could dictate the use of a private facility.

Discussion followed as to the City or Planning and Zoning mandating the use of Lauralton’s facilities by outside agencies or entities.

Chairman Gettinger:  Closed the public hearing.

Ms. Cervin:  Made a motion to approve the application with the condition that an outside facility using the athletic field must be approved by appropriate City agencies.

Mr. Nichol:  Second.

Mr. Sulkis:  Clarified if Lauralton was going to be using that field for non-school activities with other entities, whether it be the City or anyone else, the Board should know what that is and whether or not the expansion of that use is acceptable to the Board.
Mr. Kroeber:  Stated right now Lauralton uses the facility for their own needs.  At times there are folks who come in and they need space and they try to accommodate them.  At this time they are not seeking extra funds to lease this field out.  Lauralton Hall wants to use this field for their own purposes.  The Director of Recreation might be involved if the City was short on fields and needed to use Lauralton’s facility.

Ms. Cervin:  Restated her approval with the condition about non-school entities using Lauralton’s athletic fields.

Mr. Nichol:  Second.
Chairman Gettinger:  Stated he understood the intent of the motion, but was confused with restricting its use. He preferred to approve the motion with no restrictions.  Asked the applicant if it was a non-municipal activity, would the Town still need to approve the use? 
Mr. Kroeber:  No.  No need for the Town to get involved in that decision.
Ms. Cervin:  Removed her condition on restricting the use.

Mr. Nichol:  Removed his second.

All members voted in favor of the motion without a condition.  The motion passed.
D.

LIAISON REPORTS
Mr. Mead:  Police Commission:  Voted on four  P & Z requests.  Two canines were being retired and two new ones were being brought in.  Milford will have the first woman canine handler for the dogs.
E.

 REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE 
Mr. Grant:  Reported Mr. Sulkis had sent him a draft of the marijuana regulation which he will review and will be getting the information back to the Board members after the next subcommittee meeting, which will be held on July 1st at 6:30 p.m.

F.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (6/3/2014)

Motion:  To approve by Ms. Cervin.
Second:  Chairman Gettinger
Correction by Mr. Mead:    On Page 171, Mr. Mead:  Should read  “2 bedrooms and a loft”,   not two apartments and a loft.  
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval of the 6/3/14 Minutes with the correction noted.
Motion:  To approve the Minutes passed.

G.
CHAIR’S REPORT

The Governor signed the bill on Monday,  which contains the moratorium.  It is now the law.
Ms. Cervin:  How does that affect the 8-30g applications in Milford that have come before the Board are those that a are pending?
Chairman Gettinger:  One interpretation is that Milford does not have an 8-30g process and therefore, the applications cannot be before the Planning and Zoning Board.  One interpretation could be that it can go before the Board and the Board has the option to use or not use the moratorium.  His interpretation is because the wording is “shall not apply”, makes it mandatory, but others involved can come up with an answer on this.
H.
STAFF REPORT

Mr. Sulkis:  Tonight is Mrs. Harrigan’s last meeting with the Board.  He has worked with her for many years and she is by far one of the most knowledgable professional and dedicated to serving the citizens more than most other civil servants he has worked with.  He knows she will be missed.  Her absence will be felt by the people. He thanked her and stated it was a pleasure working with her. 

Ms. Cervin.  Echoed Mr. Sulkis’ comments having worked with Emmeline for many years.
(Applause by all for Ms. Harrigan’s exemplary contribution to the City)
Mr. Grant:  Motion to adjourn.

Mr. Dolan:  Second.

All members voted in favor of adjournment at 8:10 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 1, 2014. 
_____________________________________
Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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